  

  EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE – 7 JANUARY 2008
PART I – DELEGATED

9.  
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Summary


  

  To receive the recommendation of the Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 27 November 2007 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 7 January 2008:

Any other recommendations from the Committee will be reported at the meeting.


Agenda Item 9a – Strategic Service and Financial Planning 2008/2011

Agenda Item 9b – Capital Grants
Agenda Item 9c – Leavesden Country Park Management Plan – a detailed job description is attached for approval by the Executive Committee subject to comments from the Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee at their meeting on 15 January 2008.

Agenda Item 9d – Consultation Outcomes for the Proposed Eastbury Play Area


Agenda Item 9e – Feedback on the Consultation for the Proposed South Oxhey Skateboarding Area
Agenda Item 9f – Leisure and Community Grant Applications

Agenda Item 9g - Fees and Charges for Leisure Activities and Venues 2008/2009


LEISURE

Agenda Item 9a – Strategic Service and Financial Planning 2008/2011

The Committee received the Leisure service plan.
· Consideration was being given to achieve Green Flag status for Chorleywood House Estate LNR, Leavesden Country Park, South Oxhey Playing Fields and Rickmansworth Aquadrome LNR;

· Partnership arrangements were in place for the Community strategy;

· Targets had been agreed for the Local Area Agreements;

· A report would be presented to the Committee in January on the William Penn Leisure Centre refurbishment and re-launch.  Meetings were taking place with the Construction Company and the Design Team on the progression of the project.  A meeting between the CEO’s had also  taken place;

· A report would be presented to the Committee on Safeguarding Children for the District at the January meeting;

· The 1% increase in physical activity levels per annum in the District was based on benchmark figures in line with Sports England targets;

· Community activity events included bug hunts and insect hotel building and moth walks at Local Nature Reserves;

· The MORI Active people survey commenced in 06/07 would be further developed and used as a baseline to set targets for Hertsmere Leisure. The Sport England national benchmarking system would be used in contract monitoring to check cost, quality and access at Three Rivers venues managed by Hertsmere Leisure;

· The rise in the budget for 08/09 was due to the £1.3m capital financing charge for the Woodside Leisure Centre;

· The next milestone date for the loss of access to water for operation of services due to drought should read Summer 08;

· In response to a question on the high number of acronyms used in the report, the Head of Leisure agreed to produce a glossary;

· Under the risks relating to tree failure, this should include parts of trees;

· Under service equalities objectives 07/08, promoting equality in service delivery change Panel to Committee;

· A report on the housing transfer implications for trees would be presented to the Committee at a future meeting;

· With regard to Leisure outsourcing implications, liaison was taking place with the CSC to consider integration options;

· In Appendix E – Financial Planning – Potential Growth and service reductions savings for 08/09, 09/10 and 10/11 for the Eastbury play area maintenance costs should be £800 per annum.

· Capital Bids – a bid had been put forward for the Aquadrome Enhancement Works.  A survey had been completed on the existing roof at the Fairway Inn which was still leaking.  Early indication was the roof needed replacing with responsibility to the Council under the Leisure management contract to repair. Discussions were taking place with Hertsmere Leisure;

· The revenue bid for the Leisure Software booking system was for the licence agreement;

· A capital bid had been put forward for energy controls and a renewable energy feasibility study at Watersmeet in order to reduce energy consumption;

· In response to a question from Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst on risks of trees within the District adjacent to the highway and footway, the Principal Landscape Officer advised there were four different types of risk for trees depending on their location;

· Once leisure venues had been transferred to Hertsmere Leisure the focus would be on the monitoring of contracts and the development of open spaces, woodlands, tree works and parks.


RECOMMEND:




that the Executive Committee be recommended to agree the contents of the draft service plan.

Agenda Item 9b – Capital Grants

The Executive Committee be recommended:-

(1)
t  he Oxhey Jets Football Club be offered a one off grant of £35,000 towards the relaying of their new football pitch, such grant to be conditional upon the Director of Leisure and Environment being satisfied that Oxhey Jets had concluded all financial and/or legal arrangements in relation to it’s underlease of the premises it occupies;

(2) an amount of £31,000 be award to the trustees of the Henderson Hall for toilet works in the hall;


(3)
the current earmarked Capital Grant of £30,000 for the Croxley Green Scout Group be withdrawn as detailed in the body of the report; and

(4)      they recognise the unusual circumstances involved with the Oxhey Jets and Henderson Hall applications and recommend that in future grant aid is not applied retrospectively other than in exceptional circumstances.


Agenda Item 9c – Leavesden Country Park Management Plan

The Executive Committee be recommended:


(1)
to approve the final plan proposals as detailed in Appendix B;

(2) that the capital costs detailed in the plan be included in the 2008-11 Leisure service Plan;

(3) that the revenue implications detailed in the plan are met from the Section 106 monies held for the Country Park based on Option 3 as detailed in the table at 3.2 of this report; (and be included in the Leisure Services Plan) and
(4) that a detailed job description be agreed before the Park Ranger post be advertised and appointed to.  A job description to be presented at the January Executive Committee meeting and included for information to this Committee.

Agenda Item 9d – Consultation Outcomes for the Proposed Eastbury Play Area

The Executive Committee be recommended:


that subject to funding and siting, Officers seek planning permission for the new play area at the appropriate time.

Agenda Item 9e – Feedback on the Consultation for the Proposed South Oxhey Skateboarding Area

The Executive Committee be recommended:



that officers proceed with installing the skateboarding area at South Oxhey Playing Fields, based on the findings of the consultation.


Agenda Item 9f – Leisure and Community Grant Applications

The Executive Committee be recommended:-

(1)
that a grant of £5000 be awarded to Watford and District Mencap; and

(2)
a grant of £1600 be awarded to Special Connection subject to the conditions outlined in the report.

Agenda Item 9g – Fees and Charges for Leisure Activities and Venues 2008/2009


The Executive Committee be recommended:-



that the proposed fees and charges for 2008/2009 be agreed.


Report prepared by:
Chris Hope, Head of Leisure Services


Julie Hughes, Principal Landscape Officer



Alison Phin, Leisure Development Manager


Charlotte Masters, Active Communities Officer



Sarah Walsh, Sports Development Officer



Linda Brown, Leisure Administration Officer





Sarah Haythorpe – Committee Manager
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